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GRAFTON COUNTY COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING  
3855 Dartmouth College Hwy 
North Haverhill, NH  03774  
September 1st 2015 
 
PRESENT: Commissioners Cryans, Lauer, Richards, ED Libby and Admin Assistant S. 
Norcross.  
 
OTHERS PRESENT: ASD Amero, Michael Coughlin, Andrea Gagne 
 
Commissioner Cryans called the meeting to order at 9:00am and began with the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
ASD Amero arrived and gave the following report: (*see attached) 
 
ASD Amero stated that she would like to utilize Prime for Life in their Alternative Sentencing 
Programs. She explained that Prime for Life is a ground program to set a foundation for people 
who are first time offenders and need the help in learning about addiction. In order to become an 
instructor they need to become certified. There is training available in Warwick, RI on 
September 14th – 16th. Colleen Stout and Jennifer Stone would be taking this training 
opportunity. ASD Amero and MHC Shelly Golden are already trained. She stated that they have 
been able to get the training provided to them for free which is a savings of $1,790.00. She gave 
the following breakdown of the costs: 
 
Hotel Stay - $854.28 
Mileage 212 each way, 424 round trip at $.575 - $243.80 
Meals: 
      4 Breakfasts @ $12.50 - $50.00 
      5 Lunches @ $20.00 - $100.00 
      4 Dinners @ $30.00 - $ 120.00 
 
Total - $1,368.08 per person 
 

Commissioner Lauer moved to approve the out of state travel request from ASD Amero. 
Commissioner Richards seconded the motion. 
 

Discussion: 
ASD Amero answered various questions from the Commissioners regarding the trip. She stated 
that she has the money in the budget to cover this trip. 
 
The Commissioners voted on the motion and all were in favor.  
 
ASD Amero stated she had another out of state travel request for five (5) Drug Court team 
members, to attend the New England Association of Drug Court Professionals Annual 
Conference in Marlborough, Massachusetts.  She gave the following price breakdown: 
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Conference Registration 5 people @ $225.00 per person - $1125.00 
Hotel Stay 4 rooms @ $243.51 per room (2 nights) - $974.04 
Mileage 330 RT at $.575 = $189.75 @ 5 - $948.75 
Meals - $375.00 
 
Continental Breakfast and Lunch provided at conference  
5 Dinners each day (3 days) @ $25.00  
 

Commissioner Richards moved to approve the out of state travel. Commissioner Lauer 
seconded the motion and all were in favor.  

 
Commissioner Cryans asked if this money was in the budget as well. ASD Amero confirmed it 
was.   
 
Michael Coughlin & Andrea Gagne from Tri County Cap arrived to give an update on the fuel 
and electric assistance and clear up the misconception that has spread about the closing of 
offices. The have a model in Carroll County that has worked well for (11) eleven years with one 
office located in Tamworth. They thought this model would also work well in Coos and Grafton 
counties. 
 
M. Coughlin explained that their smaller offices were seeing 2 -3 people a day over the course of 
a year. They were paying for full time staff and paying for full time offices. They have now 
made it so people are able to call in over the phone and apply for assistance rather than having to 
come into the office to apply.  Numbers are up 50% by this point than at this point last year and 
the clients appreciate that they have a different way to get assistance. A. Gagne stated that their 
commitment to clients is that everyone who qualifies will get assistance. She explained that they 
have people who come for assistance every year and if they do not hear from someone by late 
September who they normally hear from they will reach out to them and ask if they need the 
assistance this year. When they discussed closing the offices they had the plan to tell staff first. 
M. Coughlin explained that once they told staff the word spread everywhere and they are trying 
to make sure that people know that all clients will still be served and assistance can be handled 
over the phone. A. Gagne stated that they are making contact with the clients letting them know 
that they have other ways to apply. Commissioner Richards asked if it was still based in Ashland. 
A. Gagne stated that the Ashland location is large enough to house the space they need and they 
own the building. They will eventually move to more centralized area in the county. She went on 
to stated that staff will be available one (1) day a week at the Tri County Cap/Headrest building 
in Woodsville if people want to meet face to face.  
 
Commissioner Cryans asked if everyone had a chance to read the minutes from August 25th.   
 

Commissioner Richards moved to approve the minutes from August 25th. Commissioner 
Lauer seconded the motion and all were in favor.   

 
The Commissioners signed check registers 679-684; 1024-1027; 1028-1030; 1032 
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ED Libby submitted the Livermore MS1 Form for the Commissioners to sign.  
 
ED Libby stated that the Grafton County Farm Bureau Annual meeting is September 16th at 
6:00pm. All three (3) Commissioners stated they plan on attending.  
 
ED Libby submitted a CDBG administration Professional Services Agreement that was awarded 
last week to Donna Lane for Orford Senior Center feasibility study for the Commissioners to 
sign.  
 
ED Libby submitted the NACO Prescription Drug Report for the month of July. She stated that 
there was a price savings of $2,713.92 which is an average of $19.67 or 32.60% with a total of 
fifty five (55) utilizers. The total life savings of the program is $742,314.72 
 
ED Libby submitted the TAN Order for the Commissioners to sign.  
 
Commissioner Lauer stated that she has been busy with the Easton Zoning Board and the North 
Country Scenic Byways council.  
 
Commissioner Cryans and Lauer attended the opening of the VA Clinic in Littleton.  
 
Recess 9:58 AM. The Commissioners went to the Nursing Home to do a walk-through of the 
renovated space with Wendy Smigelski from HHS and Ron Antsy from the State Fire Marshal’s 
office for recertification of the unit. 
 
10:30 AM with no further business the meeting adjourned.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 

 

     

Linda D. Lauer, Clerk 












